Metabolic Engineering of *Crambe* abyssinica for Producing High Erucic Acid Oil

Rui Guan

Faculty of Landscape Architecture, Horticulture and Crop Production Science Department of Plant Breeding Alnarp

> Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Alnarp 2014

Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae 2014:81

Cover: crambe plants, flower and developing seeds, transciptome assembly, gene expression and sample correlation analysis (photos by Li-Hua Zhu and Danni Wang; Figures by Benjamin Almeida and Rui Guan)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN (print version) 978-91-576-8110-2 ISBN (electronic version) 978-91-576-8111-9 © 2014 Rui Guan, Alnarp Print: SLU Service/Repro, Alnarp 2014

Metabolic engineering of *Crambe abyssinica* for producing high erucic acid oil

Abstract

Vegetable oils are renewable and more environmentally friendly than fossil oils, and thus are good alternatives to fossil oils for industrial applications. Erucic acid (C22:1^{Δ 13}) is a valuable feedstock in the chemical industry. The current plant sources for erucic acid production are high erucic acid rapeseed (HEAR) and mustard. However, these crops readily outcross with food quality rapeseed, causing food oil safety concerns. *Crambe abyssinica* (crambe) is a dedicated non-food industrial oil crop, accumulating 22:1 to up to 60% of its seed oil, mainly in triacylglycerol (TAG). Further increasing the 22:1 content in crambe oil would reduce its downstream processing costs for purification or, if levels above 90% can be achieved, enable its direct application in the chemical industry.

This thesis focused on producing ultra-high erucic acid in crambe through genetic engineering. By modifying three genes (BnFAE1, CaFAD2-RNAi and LdLPAAT) involved in the biosynthesis of 22:1, genetically modified (GM) crambe lines that accumulate up to 73% of erucic acid in seed oil were developed. For re-transformation of the best erucic line to further increase the 22:1 level, a hygromycin based selection marker system was established. To study the phosphatidylcholine (PC) involvement in the accumulation of 22:1 in crambe, candidate genes encoding three enzymes (LPCAT, PDCT and PDAT) were cloned from wild type (WT) crambe. Several RNAi expression vectors with these genes were transformed into WT crambe. Significant changes in fatty acid composition were observed in the transgenic lines but not an increase in 22:1 level. The functions of these three enzymes in the 22:1 accumulation were discussed. By in vitro and in vivo investigation of enzymatic activities in GM and WT crambe, a bottleneck to higher 22:1 accumulating at early stages of seed development in GM crambe was pointed out. Comparative transcriptomic analysis of GM and WT crambe was carried out to identify key genes and to further elucidate the molecular mechanisms involved in 22:1 biosynthesis and TAG accumulation.

Keywords: Crambe abyssinica, erucic acid, genetic engineering, lipid biochemistry, fatty acid biosynthesis, triacylglycerol, phosphatidylcholine, RNAi, transcriptomics

Author's address: Rui Guan, SLU, Department of Plant Breeding, P.O. Box 101, 230 53 Alnarp, Sweden *E-mail:* rui.guan@ slu.se

Dedication

To my parents, mentors and friends

These are the voyages of the starship Enterprise. Its continuing mission: to explore strange new worlds, to seek out new life and new civilizations, to boldly go where no one has gone before.

Star Trek: The Next Generation

Contents

List of Publications						
Abbı	reviations	11				
1	Purposes					
2	Introduction					
2.1	Plant oils and their industrial applications					
2.2	Replacing fossil fuel with plant oils in the chemical industry					
2.3	Methods to optimize plant oil quality					
3	Background	19				
3.1	Erucic acid (22:1) and Crambe abyssinica	19				
	3.1.1 Applications and major sources of 22:1	19				
	3.1.2 Crambe abyssinica as an alternative source of 22:1	21				
3.2	Metabolic pathways of seed oil biosynthesis	22				
	3.2.1 De novo fatty acid synthesis	22				
	3.2.2 Very long chain fatty acid (VLCFA) synthesis	24				
	3.2.3 Triacylglycerol (TAG) assembly	25				
	3.2.4 Phosphatidylcholine (PC) involvement in polyunsaturated fatty					
	acid and TAG biosynthesis	26				
3.3	Genetic engineering of the oil quality	27				
4	Genetic engineering of crambe for high 22:1 content	29				
4.1	Research strategy and design	29				
4.2	Major methods					
4.3	General results and discussion	32				
5	Conclusions and future perspectives					
Refe	References					
Ackr	Acknowledgements					

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Li, X., van Loo, E.N., Gruber, J., Fan, J., Guan, R., Frentzen, M., Stymne, S. and Zhu, L.H. (2012). Development of ultra-high erucic acid oil in the industrial oil crop *Crambe abyssinica*. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 10(7), 862-870.
- II Li, X., Fan, J., Gruber, J., Guan, R., Frentzen, M. and Zhu, L.H. (2013). Efficient selection and evaluation of transgenic lines of *Crambe abyssinica*. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 4:162. DOI: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00162
- III Guan, R., Li, X., Hofvander P., Zhou X.R., Wang, D.N., Stymne, S. and Zhu, L.H. RNAi targeting putative genes in phosphatidylcholine turnover results in significant change in fatty acid composition in *Crambe abyssinica* seed oil. *Lipids* (under revision).
- IV Guan, R., Lager, I., Li, X., Stymne, S. and Zhu, L.H. (2014). Bottlenecks in erucic acid accumulation in genetically engineered ultrahigh erucic acid *Crambe abyssinica*. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 12(2), 193-203.
- V Guan, R., Kushwaha S.K., Li, X., Almeida B., Hofvander P., Stymne, S. and Zhu, L.H. Comparative transcriptome analysis of *Crambe abyssinica* during the seed development focusing on lipid metabolism and erucic acid accumulation. (Manuscript).

Paper I, II and IV are reproduced with the kind permission of the publishers.

The contribution of Rui Guan to the Paper I-V included in this thesis was as follows:

- I Participated in the selection of high erucic acid transgenic crambe lines by GC analysis and plant material management.
- II Was involved in cloning of the internal reference gene and the gene expression analysis as well as plant material management.
- III Planned and conducted the experiments and all data analysis. Wrote the paper together with the co-authors.
- IV Planned and conducted all the experiments and data analysis. Wrote the paper together with the co-authors.
- V Conceived, planned and conducted the study, analyzed data together with the bioinformaticians and wrote the manuscript with the co-authors.

Abbreviations

ACCase	acetyl-CoA carboxylase
acyl-CoA	acyl-Coenzyme A
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
CRISPR	Clustered Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats
DAF	days after flowering
DAG	diacylglycerol
DGAT	acyl-CoA:diacylglycerol acyltransferase
FA	fatty acid
FAS	fatty acid synthase
FAD2	delta-12 fatty acid desaturase; omega-6 oleate desaturase
FAD3	delta-15 fatty acid desaturase; omega-3 linoleate desaturase
FAE	fatty acid elongase
GC	gas chromatography
GM	genetically modified
G-3-P	glycerol-3-phosphate
GPAT	acyl-CoA:glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase
HEAR	high erucic acid rapeseed
KCS	3-ketoacyl-CoA synthase
LEAR	low erucic acid rapeseed
LPA	lysophosphatidic acid
LPAAT	Lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase
LPC	lysophophatidylcholine;1-acylglycerol-3-phosphocholine
LPCAT	acyl-CoA:lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase
NAD(P)H	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (phosphate), reduced form
PAP	phosphatidic acid phosphatase
PC	phosphatidylcholine
PDAT	phospholipid:diacylglycerol acyltransferase
PDCT	phosphatidylcholine: diacylglycerol cholinephosphotransferase

PTGS	post-transcriptional gene silencing
PUFA	polyunsaturated fatty acid
RACE	rapid amplification of cDNA ends
RNAi	RNA interference
TAG	triacylglycerol
TLC	thin layer chromatography
TF	transcription factor
TALEN	transcription activator-like effector nuclease
VLCFA	very long chain fatty acid
WRI1	WRINKLED 1
WT	wild type
8:0	caprylic acid
10:0	capric acid
12:0	lauric acid
16:0	palmitic acid
18:0	stearic acid
18:1	C18:1 ^{$\Delta 9$} ; oleic acid
18:1 - CoA	oleoyl-CoA
18:2	linoleic acid; LA
18:3	alpha-linolenic acid; ALA
22:1	C22:1 $^{\Delta 13}$; erucic acid
22:1-CoA	erucoyl-CoA

1 Purposes

The ultimate goal of this work is to significantly increase the erucic acid level in seed oil of the dedicated industrial oil crop *Crambe abyssinica* through genetic engineering and molecular and biochemical controls of seed oil biosynthesis. The thesis work belongs partially to the EU-ICON project (Industrial Crops producing added value Oils for Novel chemicals), a large international research project supported by the European Commission 7th Framework Program for Research and Technological Development.

The overall goals of this thesis are to:

- 1) Gain a better understanding of molecular and biochemical regulations of seed oil biosynthesis in *C. abyssinica*, with particular focus on the accumulation of erucic acid in seed oil.
- Demonstrate how the gene technology could be used for speeding up the plant breeding process and increasing possibilities for genetic enrichments.

The specific purposes of this thesis are to:

- 1) Increase the erucic acid content to an unprecedented level in the seed oil.
- 2) Elucidate the limiting factors affecting erucic acid accumulation.
- 3) Conduct a functional analysis of newly identified candidate genes for their involvements in the erucic acid biosynthesis.
- 4) Identify new candidate genes which are essential for erucic acid accumulation.

2 Introduction

2.1 Plant oils and their industrial applications

Oils in plants are important metabolites with the highest energy density of different carbon reserves (Bates *et al.*, 2013). The most common form of plant oils is triacylglycerol (TAG), in which three fatty acid (FA) chains are esterified to the glycerol backbone. The oil quality is determined by the composition of the FA chains, which varies in the carbon chain length, degree of saturation and unusual moieties (Dyer *et al.*, 2008). Plant oils are used mainly for food and feed, as a major supplier of calories and essential FAs. However, due to their special properties, plant oils can also be used as renewable feedstocks in the chemical industry for value-added inedible applications such as cosmetics, paint/varnish, alkyd resins, plastics and lubricants (Dyer *et al.*, 2008).

Global production of vegetable oils is estimated to have reached over 169 million metric tonnes (Mt) during 2013 to 2014 (USDA, 2014). The major supply of plant oils comes from palm (36%), soybean (26%), rapeseed (15%), sunflower seed (9%) and palm kernel (4%). Peanut, cottonseed, coconut and other oil crops account for 10% of global vegetable oil production (Figure 1). Nowadays more than 70% of the plant oil produced is used for food and nutritional purposes but 20% goes to the chemical industry, as the price is becoming competitive with that of fossil oils (Carlsson *et al.*, 2011). An increasing proportion of plant oil is also being used for biodiesel production which now constitutes about 12% of global plant oil production (REN 21, 2014).



Figure 1. World vegetable oil supply and distribution, 2009/10-2013/14. 1/ Preliminary. 2/ Forecast. (data from USDA, 2014)

2.2 Replacing fossil fuel with plant oils in the chemical industry

The world demand for fossil oils is estimated to be 93.8 million barrels per day (mb/d) by 2015, while the world supply was down to 92.9 mb/d in August 2014, according to the latest report from the International Energy Agency (IEA, 2014). New exploration of unconventional crude oil resources such as shale oil might mitigate the temporary crisis in oil supply, but the future perspective is quite uncertain considering that *e.g.* shale oil processing could pose threats to water safety (Vidic *et al.*, 2013). Even though the crude oil price can decrease temporarily as observed in the third quarter of 2014, in the long-term there will be a fossil oils peak and depletion afterwards, thus making the searching for renewable alternatives extremely important (Chapman, 2014).

The fossil fuel reservoir is mainly the carbon reserve from ancient autotrophes such as plankton and algae. The transformation happened billions of years ago and has changed the carbon-based plant and animal remains into the liquid hydrocarbons that move and migrate, ultimately becoming the oil and gas reservoirs found today (Kenney *et al.*, 2002). In contrast, plant oils are 'fresh' oils, thus making them a logical substitute for fossil oils. Increasing use of plant oils as liquid fuel has been observed in Europe, *e.g.* biodiesel derived from rapeseed, sunflower seed and palm oils (Durrett *et al.*, 2008).

As the global production of plant oils is equivalent to only 3% of the world consumption of fossil oils, it is currently not realistic to replace the major source of fuel with plant oils. However, only about 10% of crude oils are used

in the chemical industry annually, and it is thus possible to replace a significant proportion of fossil oils with plant oils in this case. The value of the products made from this 10% of fossil oil is almost equal to the value of the fuels made from the rest. Moreover, refinery processing of crude oils to extract the compounds required in the chemical industry is highly costly, energy-consuming and environmentally unfriendly. It is thus beneficial from both an economic and environmental point of view to replace the fossil oils in the chemical industry with plant oils.

Plant oils naturally provide a wide range of unique oil qualities due to their particular FA compositions (Aitzetmüller *et al.*, 2003), making it possible to reduce the cost of downstream processing and lower the price of the end product(s). Minor oil crops or wild species predominantly accumulate unusual FAs with outstanding industrial values. Some of these unusual FAs are:

1) Medium-chain FAs, *e.g.* caprylic (C8:0) and capric acid (C10:0) in *Cuphea* oils and lauric acid (C12:0) in palm kernel and coconut oils;

2) Hydroxy FAs, *e.g.* ricinoleic acid (12-hydroxy C18:1^{$\Delta 9$}) in castor bean oil;

3) Conjugated FAs, *e.g.* α -eleostearic acid (C18:3^{Δ 9c,11t,13t}) in tung tree oil;

4) Very-long-chain FAs, *e.g.* erucic acid, C22:1^{Δ 13} in crambe seed oil (Dyer *et al.*, 2008; Vanhercke *et al.*, 2013).

The question is whether it is currently realistic to replace all fossil oils used in the chemical industry with plant oils. Our vision is to replace 40% of the fossil oils in petrochemical application with vegetable oils and this will require global production of plant oils to treble in the next two decades (Carlsson *et al.*, 2011). However, it will be very difficult to achieve this trebling with the existing oil crops, as their oil levels and yields have reached a plateau. Another obstacle is that the FA composition of natural plant oils does not always meet end-use requirements. Many oil plants accumulating unusual FAs are not domesticated or possess unfavorable agricultural traits, such as low seed yield, or contain toxic or allergenic compounds (Vanhercke *et al.*, 2013).

The development of new and highly efficient industrial oil crop platforms would be one way to deal with the above mentioned challenges. It should be borne in mind that cultivating oil crops for industrial purposes is not intended to compete with food crops to secure the world food supply. The increase in plant oil production should therefore be achieved by increasing the oil yield per hectare or plant oil content without increasing the use of agricultural land and by developing new oil crops that can utilize the marginal lands that are not used for food production.

2.3 Methods to optimize plant oil quality

Using the natural variation present in the different genotypes, conventional breeding methods have been applied to some oil crops to increase the oil content and alter the oil quality. For example, plant oils with a high content of oleic acid (C18:1^{$\Delta 9$}) are preferred for certain food and chemical applications due to their oxidative stability at high temperature. Safflower (*Carthamus tinctorius*) oils rich in linoleic acid (C18:2^{$\Delta 9$,12}) are widely used as industrial oils *e.g.* in surface coating. For food applications such as frying oil, safflower hybrid varieties with optimized proportions of oleic acid and linoleic acid have been obtained by crossing and backcrossing to the high oleic acid safflower variety (Knowles, 1969). In a recent study on the seed oils of *Guizotia abyssinica*, which predominantly accumulates linoleic acid, a large variation in the oleic acid content was found in the populations. The high oleic acid line provides a promising resource to develop stable lines with even higher content of oleic acid by crossing to the inbred lines and selection breeding (Geleta *et al.*, 2011).

In the oil crops lacking natural variation, induced mutation breeding methods have been conducted to improve the oil quality. Successes have been achieved in the development of sunflower oil with a high content of oleic acid (Pérez-Vich *et al.*, 2002) or a high content of stearic acid (C18:0) (Osorio *et al.*, 1995), and of soybean oil with a high content of stearic acid (Graef *et al.*, 1985), or low content of palmitic acid (C16:0) (Fehr *et al.*, 1991).

Modern breeding methods such as genetic engineering have greatly advanced breeding of oil plants and a number of new breeding lines or varieties with desired oil quality or quantity have been developed. For instance, post-transcriptional gene silencing (PTGS) was applied in the development of high stearic and oleic rapeseed (*Brassica napus*), high oleic mustard (*B. juncea*), high oleic and stearic cottonseed (*Gossypium hirsutum*) oils (Knutzon *et al.*, 1992; Stoutjesdijk *et al.*, 2000; Liu *et al.*, 2002). The recent development of super-high oleic safflower by CSIRO through the RNAi-mediated gene silencing strategy is regarded as a landmark revealing the great potential for metabolic engineering of oil plants to obtain oleochemicals with high purity (Vanhercke *et al.*, 2013). Newly emerging site-directed-mutagenesis techniques such as transcription activator-like effector nucleases (TALENs) have been applied to soybean to change the seed oil FA composition (Gaj *et al.*, 2013; Haun *et al.*, 2014).

3 Background

3.1 Erucic acid (22:1) and Crambe abyssinica

3.1.1 Applications and major sources of 22:1

There has been an increasing demand for erucic acid (C22:1^{Δ 13}) as feedstock in the chemical industry. Worldwide consumption of erucic acid is estimated to have almost doubled between 1990 and 2010, from 18 to 35 million tonnes (Dyer *et al.*, 2008). The main derivative of erucic acid is erucamide which is used in the plastic industry as an anti-block and slip agent and corrosion inhibitor for extruding polyethylene and propylene films to make commercial plastic bags. Other erucic acid-based applications include nylon, coatings, textile softeners, surfactants and lubricants (Leonard, 1993; Friedt and Luhs, 1998; Piazza and Foglia, 2001). Chemical modification of the double bond of C22:1^{Δ 13}</sup> by ozone oxidation could generate pelargonic acid (C9 FA) and brassylic acid (a dicarboxy C13 FA), which are used in the perfume industry (Töpfer *et al.*, 1995). In a pharmaceutical application, erucic acid is combined with oleic acid to treat X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy (ALD), a type of peroxisomal diseases and genetic disorder (Rizzo *et al.*, 1989).

Erucic acid belongs to the very-long-chain FAs (VLCFAs) group with carbon numbers above 18. In plants, VLCFAs and their derivatives are precursors or components of many important metabolites synthesized in different cell types, such as sphingolipids, suberin, cuticular waxes and pollen coat (Haslam and Kunst, 2013). There are abundant sources featuring with the accumulation of erucic acid and other VLCFAs in nature. As the word 'erucic' referred to *Eruca*, a genus of Brassicaceae family, erucic acid and other VLCFAs are commonly associated with plants from the Brassicales order. As shown in Table 1, plants predominantly accumulating erucic acid or other VLCFAs are found in the Brassicaceae and its genera such as *Brassica*, *Crambe* and *Sinapsis*; in the Tropeaolaceae species such as nasturtium

(*Tropaeolum majus*) and in the Limnanthaceae species such as meadowfoam (*Limnanthes douglasii*) (Mikolajczak *et al.*, 1961; Ackman, 1990; Löhden and Frentzen, 1992; Leonard, 1993; Lazzeri *et al.*, 1997).

Family	Genus	Species/Sub- species	major VLCFAs and percentage
Brassicaceae	Brassica	Brassica napus	C22:1 (45-50%)
	Crambe	Crambe abyssinica	C22:1 (56-60%)
	Sinapsis	Sinapsis alba	C22:1 (33%)
Tropeaolaceae	Tropaeolum	Tropaeolum majus	C22:1 (65-78%), C20:1 (17-25%)
Limnanthaceae	Limnanthes	Limnanthes douglasii	C20:1 (63%), C22:1 (14%), C22:2 (12%)

Table 1. Species of Brassicales accumulating erucic acid (C22:1) or other VLCFAs in the seed oil

At present, the major plant sources of C22:1^{Δ 13} for commercial production are high erucic acid rapeseed (HEAR) and mustard. HEAR accumulates 45-50% of erucic acid in the seed oil, while the mustard oils extracted from *S. alba* and *B. juncea* contain 26-33% erucic acid (Issariyakul *et al.*, 2011). However, the polyunsaturated FAs (PUFAs) still account for quite a high proportion in the HEAR and mustard oils, and it is expensive to separate these PUFAs from erucic acid in downstream processing in the chemical industry. Economically viable application of HEAR requires its erucic acid content to be further increased. In a study using asymmetric somatic hybridization, a moderately high content of erucic acid (51%) was obtained in HEAR (Wang *et al.*, 2003). A more drastic increase in erucic acid (up to 72%) was achieved by crossbreeding in combination with genetic engineering of HEAR (Nath *et al.*, 2009).

However, there is a major food safety concern with oils containing high erucic acid content, as an early animal study suggested that consumption of large amounts of erucic acid may result in cardiovascular problems (Beare-Rogers *et al.*, 1974). To eliminate erucic acid in food oils, decades of efforts have been devoted to developing varieties for food applications, such as canola, a low erucic acid rapeseed (LEAR) developed in Canada (Ackman, 1990). As the potential out-crossing of HEAR and LEAR may cause a potential increase in erucic acid in the food chain, the cultivation of HEAR has been constrained. As seen in the U.S.A almost two decades ago, the expansion of canola cultivation area has resulted in a drastic decrease in HEAR cultivation (Li *et al.*, 2012). Moreover, the application of genetic engineering in the development of HEAR makes it more difficult to commercialize due to the food security concerns under the current strict legislation on genetically modified (GM)

crops in the EU. Thus for industry oil production, it is clearly necessary to find other oil crops that do not outcross with existing food oil crops.

3.1.2 Crambe abyssinica as an alternative source of 22:1

Crambe abyssinica (shown in Figure 2), commonly known as abyssinica kale, abyssinica mustard or crambe, is an annual species originated in Ethiopia and East Africa (Leppik and White, 1975). The mature crambe seeds accumulate fairly high amounts of oil (ca. 35-38% with pod and up to 50% without pod) and protein (26% with pod).



Figure 2. Crambe (Crambe abyssinica) plants in the field (left), crambe flowers (centre) and developing crambe seeds (right) (photos by Li-Hua Zhu and Danni Wang).

In crambe, erucic acid (22:1) accounts for 55-60% of the total seed oil (Gurr *et al.*, 1972; Gurr *et al.*, 1974; Appleby *et al.*, 1974), thus it is of outmost interest to be used as an industrial crop (Lazzeri *et al.*, 1994; Carlsson, 2009). Crambe is reported to be a hexaploid (2n=6X=90) (Warwick and Gugel, 2003; Aitzetmüller *et al.*, 2003). The most closely related species but distinguished by the chromosome number are *C. hispanica* (2n=4X=60) and *C. glabrata* (2n=2X=30) (Warwick and Gugel, 2003). *Crambe abyssinica* is the only cultivated species in the genus (Leppik and White, 1975) and was recorded to be first cultivated in former USSR and later introduced to USA and Canada (Oplinger *et al.*, 1991). Nowadays the cultivation of crambe is scattered in central and north Europe and Asia, where it is mainly grown as a spring annual crop or winter annual crop in the regions with mild winters. It is now also cultivated in Brazil where it has been found to be resistant to nematodes and tolerant to dry conditions (Carlsson *et al.*, 2014).

The advantages of using crambe as an alternative source of erucic acid include: 1) it contains the highest level of erucic acid in the seed oil naturally occurring within the Brassicaceae, 10-15% higher than the current HEAR oils; and 2) crambe is essentially self-pollinated and does not out-cross with any other food oilseed crops or closely related wild species (Fitzjohn *et al.*, 2007).

However, the seed and oil yields per hectare of crambe are lower than that of HEAR (Wang *et al.*, 2004) and the seed cake cannot be used in feed due to high amounts of glucosinolates. To make crambe economically competitive with HEAR, its erucic acid content needs to be further increased without a negative impact on the total oil content.

Conventional selection breeding for improving oil quality is not effective in crambe as the species lacks genetic variation for important agronomic traits including erucic acid and total oil content (Warwick and Gugel, 2003). Modern breeding methods, such as genetic engineering, offer great possibilities for oil improvement and erucic acid accumulation in crambe through broadening the gene pools. Significant progress has been made in crambe by genetic engineering to produce industrial oils in the recent years (Li *et al.*, 2010; Li *et al.*, 2012).

3.2 Metabolic pathways of seed oil biosynthesis

The complex metabolic process of seed oil biosynthesis essentially associates with the carbon fixation via photosynthesis, with carbon partitioning towards more hydrocarbons to form storage lipids. Triacylglycerol (TAG) is the major form of seed oil. The formation of TAG molecules involves the supply of FAs (in the form of acyl-Coenzyme As, acyl-CoAs) as building blocks and their assembly to the glycerol backbone (in the form of glycerol-3-phosphate, G-3-P). In general, previous studies on FA synthesis and TAG assembly in oilseeds have focused on source of the substrates, the rate-limiting enzymes or major regulatory factors, the equilibrium of the enzymatic reactions and the compartmentation of multiple pathways at subcellular level.

3.2.1 De novo fatty acid synthesis

Unlike in other eukaryotic organisms, *de novo* FA synthesis in plants occurs in plastid stroma rather than in the cytosol (Ohlrogge and Jaworski, 1997).

The major committed carbon source in seed for FA synthesis is plastidial acetyl-CoA, which is regarded as the hub metabolite for different carbon reserves (Oliver *et al.*, 2009). In Arabidopsis seeds, the plastidial pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (PDH) has been shown to be the enzyme directly catalyzing pyruvate to generate acetyl-CoA, NADH and CO₂ (Johnston *et al.*, 1997; Ke *et al.*, 2000). The production of pyruvate can be traced back to the sucrose metabolism. Hexose phosphates or triose phosphates produced via glycolysis in the cytosol can be transferred and utilized in the plastid to form pyruvate. Meanwhile, there is also a bypass glycolytic reaction via ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase (RuBisCo) in the developing

chlorophyll-containing oil seeds (Chapman and Ohlrogge, 2012). By reutilizing the CO_2 released by PDH, the pentose phosphate pathway (PPP) via RuBisCo can increase the acetyl-CoA production by 20% (Schwender *et al.*, 2004).

The first priming reaction for FA synthesis is the formation of malonyl-CoA, generated from acetyl-CoA and bicarbonate catalyzed by the plastidial acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACCase). ACCase is regarded as the rate-limiting enzyme for FA synthesis in plants (Nikolau *et al.*, 2003). There are two forms of ACCase in the dicots and most of the monocots: 1) the multifunctional homodimeric form which is localized in the cytosol; and 2) the heterometric form with four easily dissociated subunits in the plastid, among which the beta subunit of carboxyltransferase (β -CT) is the only plastome-encoded component (Sasaki *et al.*, 1995). However, in Gramineae species there are only two types of homodimeric isoforms localized in the plastid (herbicide-sensitive) and cytosol (herbicide-resistant), respectively (Konishi *et al.*, 1996).

Fatty acid synthase (FAS) in plants is a dissociable multi subunit complex. The malonyl moiety is transferred to acyl carrier protein (ACP) by malonyl-CoA:ACP malonyltransderase (MCMT) before being utilized by FAS. The condensation of malonyl-acyl carrier protein (ACP) and acetyl-CoA to form 3-ketoacyl-ACP is catalyzed by ketoacyl-ACP synthase III (KASIII), followed by reduction by ketoacyl-ACP reductase (KAR), dehydration by hydroxyacyl-ACP dehydrase (HAD) and another reduction by enoyl-ACP reductase (ENR) to form a 3-ketobutyrl-ACP (four-carbon unit). Further sequential condensation of two-carbon units and elongation up to 16:0-ACP requires KASI and malonyl-CoA. After 16:0-ACP is formed, it can be elongated to 18:0-ACP by KASII and further desaturated to $18:1^{\Delta9}$ -ACP by delta-9 stearoyl-ACP desaturase (SAD).

Both 16:0-ACP and $18:1^{\Delta9}$ -ACP can enter so called prokaryotic glycerolipid pathway within the plastid, but in oil seeds nearly all the acyl groups will undergo further modification along the eukaryotic pathway in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (Li-Beisson *et al.*, 2013). The acyl-ACP thioesterases of FATB and FATA types specific for 16:0-ACP and $18:1^{\Delta9}$ -ACP, respectively, can catalyze the production of free FAs. These FAs are then exported through the plastid envelopes and ligated to CoA by long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase (LACS) in the outer envelope membrane, where they are released as acyl-CoAs in the cytosol. The relative proportions of 16:0, 18:0 and $18:1^{\Delta9}$ exported are decided by the activities of four enzymes: FATA, FATB, SAD and KASII. The FA chain length and degrees of saturation in the seeds can be altered by genetic engineering of these four enzymes (Cahoon *et al.*, 2013).

2010). The major FAs exported from plastid are 16:0 and 18:1 with usually minor amounts of 18:0.

Fatty acid synthesis is under the complex regulation of many factors (Marchive *et al.*, 2014). The activities of ACCase and FAS require ATP and reductants like NAD(P)H, and are thus under the regulation of photo system, phosphorylation and redox status. Protein interaction has been found between PII/AtGLB1 and the subunits of ACCase in Arabidopsis (Bourrellier *et al.*, 2010). Moreover, product feedback control of 18:1-ACP on ACCase has recently been reported (Andre *et al.*, 2012). The key transcriptional activators to the embryo development like LEAFY COTYLEDON 1 (LEC1) and LEC2 also regulate the FA synthesis (Andrianov *et al.*, 2010; Shen *et al.*, 2010). It is notable that a transcription factor (TF) *WRINKLED 1* (*WRI1*) can directly corregulate genes involved in the FA synthesis and in sucrose metabolism (Baud *et al.*, 2010).

3.2.2 Very long chain fatty acid (VLCFA) synthesis

The biosynthesis of VLCFAs takes place outside the plastid, catalyzed by enzymes bound in the ER that are quite analogous to the FAS in the plastid, but utilizes different initial precursors and different sources of two-carbon units. After *de novo* synthesis and export from the plastid, oleoyl-CoA (18:1-CoA) is believed to be the direct precursor to form C22:1, but studies in *B. napus* and *B. rapa* have showed there may be another intermediate pool contributing to this process (Hlousek-Radojcic *et al.*, 1995; Bao *et al.*, 1998). The elongation of C18:1 involves cytosolic malonyl-CoA as the two-carbon donor. Mitochondrial citrate formed in the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle and transferred to the cytosol may be the precursor to produce this cytosolic acetyl-CoA (Oliver *et al.*, 2009), which is subsequently converted to malonyl-CoA by cytosolic ACCase for FA elongation (Bao *et al.*, 1998).

The elongation reaction of FA in the cytosol is initiated by the condensation reaction catalyzed by 3-ketoacyl-CoA synthase (KCS or FAE1), which is regarded as the essential enzyme for the activity of elongation complex and the decarboxylation of malonyl-CoA (Millar and Kunst, 1997; Blacklock *et al.*, 2006). Condensation is followed by reduction by a beta-ketoacyl-CoA reductase (KCR1), dehydration by a beta-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydratase (HCD or PAS2) and another reduction by an enoyl-CoA reductase (ECR or CER10) (Haslam and Kunst, 2013).

The two-step elongation to form C22:1 consists of C18:1 being elongated to C20:1 and C20:1 being elongated to C22:1(Pollard and Stumpf, 1980; Agrawal and Stumpf, 1985). These two steps are catalyzed by the same enzyme, but the effectiveness in the second step may differ in plants accumulating mainly 20:1

as the VLCFA in the seed (*e.g.* Arabidopsis) and those accumulating 22:1 as the major VLCFA in TAG (*e.g.* crambe).

3.2.3 Triacylglycerol (TAG) assembly

Alternative pathways or combinations of pathways are used for TAG assembly in different plants. The stepwise acylation of the *sn*-1 and *sn*-2 position of G-3-P and one-step dephosphorylation to form diacylglycerol (DAG) is known as the Kennedy pathway (Kennedy, 1961). The biosynthesis of TAG shares a similar pathway with membrane lipids in the early steps where DAG is a common precursor.

De novo DAG assembly occurs at the ER membrane. The acyl acceptor, glycerol-3-phosphate (G-3-P) is believed to be formed in the cytosol from dihydroxyacetone phosphate (DHAP) catalyzed by NAD-dependent glycerol-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GPDH). The first step of acylation is the formation of lysophosphatidic acid (LPA) from G-3-P catalyzed by *sn*-1 glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase (GPAT). Eight members of the GPAT gene family have been found in Arabidopsis, but none of these has been confirmed to be associated with membrane lipid or TAG synthesis (Li-Beisson *et al.*, 2013). Based on the sequence similarity, an ER-localized GPAT9 homologue to mammalian and yeast GPAT protein was speculated to be involved in the TAG assembly, but this needs further investigation (Gidda *et al.*, 2009).

Lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase (LPAAT), catalyzing the acylation of LPA to form phosphatidic acid (PA), is the second step in TAG assembly. Given the complex expression patterns, several genes encoding LPAAT have been identified in Arabidopsis and other species. Some of these genes have been suggested to be essential for the plant development (Kim and Huang, 2004). Notably in the coconut endosperm and *Limnanthes* genus, LPAAT with specificity to C12:0 and C22:1, respectively results in the presence of these unusual FAs in the *sn*-2 position of TAG in their seed oils (Knutzon *et al.*, 1995; Knutzon *et al.*, 1999; Löhden and Frentzen, 1992). The last step of DAG formation is catalyzed by Mg²⁺-dependent phosphatidic acid phosphatase (PAP) (Carman and Han, 2006).

The acyl-CoA dependent TAG biosynthesis from DAG is catalyzed by diacylglycerol acyltransferase (DGAT). Several DGATs have been found in Arabidopsis and other species, but so far only DGAT1 and DGAT2 have been shown to be related to the TAG biosynthesis (Lardizabal *et al.*, 2001). DGAT1 has been proven to be involved in the TAG accumulation in plants, both in oil seeds and vegetative tissues (Routaboul *et al.*, 1999; Bouvier-Navé *et al.*, 2000). DGAT2 with preference to ricinoleoyl-DAG has been suggested to be

associated with the dominant accumulation of ricinoleic acid (12-hydroxy C18:1^{$\Delta 9$}) in castor bean oil (He *et al.*, 2004). In tung tree accumulating conjugated FA (C18:3^{$\Delta 9c,11t,13t$}) in oil, *DGAT1* and *DGAT2* have been found with non-redundant function in TAG synthesis, with the *DGAT2* reported to be highly expressed in the developing seeds (Shockey *et al.*, 2006). The contribution of *DGAT1* and *DGAT2* to the TAG accumulation may vary among different plant species and tissues. In addition, disruption of the *DGAT1* expression in Arabidopsis has resulted in only a 20% to 40% decrease in TAG in seeds, indicating that other genes are also involved in TAG biosynthesis (Katavic *et al.*, 1995).

3.2.4 Phosphatidylcholine (PC) involvement in polyunsaturated fatty acid and TAG biosynthesis

Phosphatidylcholine (PC) is the substrate for the production of linoleate (18:2) from oleoyl-PC by the delta-12 FA desaturase (FAD2) enzyme, but also for the further delta-15 desaturation of 18:2-PC to linolenoyl (18:3)-PC by the FAD3 enzyme (Stymne and Appelqvist, 1978; Arondel *et al.*, 1992; Okuley *et al.*, 1994). Virtually all polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) in TAG are synthesized on PC. In a recent study on Arabidopsis, PC has been indicated to be an immediate acceptor for oleoyl-CoA (18:1-CoA) after its formation in the plastid in Arabidopsis (Bates and Browse, 2011).

PC metabolism is also involved in the acyl editing by the forward and reverse reaction of 1-acylglycerol-3-phosphocholine (LPC) acyltransferase (LPCAT) (Stymne and Stobart, 1984; Lager *et al.*, 2013). This enzyme has also been suggested to be involved in transferring acyl groups between plastid and ER membrane. Modified acyl groups esterified to PC can enter the acyl-CoA pool for the Kennedy pathway by the reverse reaction of LPCAT. The Arabidopsis double-mutant of *lpcat1/lpcat2* has been shown to increase VLCFA and decrease PUFA in the seed oil (Wang *et al.*, 2012).

Acyl-CoA independent TAG formation involves PC as the acyl donor to the *sn*-3 position of DAG, catalyzed by phospholipid:diacylglycerol acyltransferase (PDAT) in yeast and plants (Dahlqvist *et al.*, 2000). PDAT1 and DGAT1 have been indicated to have an overlapping function in seed oil accumulation, and the function of one of these enzymes is essential to the normal development of seeds and pollen in Arabidopsis (Zhang *et al.*, 2009).

PC:DAG cholinephosphotransferase (PDCT) encoded by the *ROD1* gene in Arabidopsis has been identified as being associated with the PC-DAG interconversion and has been shown to be important for PUFA accumulation in TAG. Disrupted expression of the *ROD1* gene has resulted in a 40% decrease in PUFA content in Arabidopsis seed oil, without any impact on total TAG accumulation (Lu *et al.*, 2009). Furthermore, a drastic reduction in PUFA content, of 66%, has been shown in the Arabidopsis triple-mutant *lpcat1/lpcat2/rod1* (Bates *et al.*, 2012). These studies reveal the importance of PC-involved pathways and their combined contributions to the PUFA and TAG biosynthesis.

3.3 Genetic engineering of the oil quality

Due to the complexity of the lipid metabolism, there are still questions and unidentified regulation mechanisms for TAG biosynthesis in oilseed plants. Genetic engineering in the model species Arabidopsis has generated numerous materials for investigating the TAG metabolism in oilseeds, and has helped to develop novel oil crops with specific quality for potential applications.

By silencing the endogenous genes and/or introducing exogenous genes encoding the essential enzymes, the FA composition in seed oils can be altered regarding degrees of unsaturation, chain length and other modifications such as hydroxy-, epoxy-, acetylenic- and cyclopropane groups in the acyl chains, *etc.* Some examples are shown here.

- 1) Oleic acid: by silencing the oleate-PC delta-12 FAD2, oleic acid has been drastically increased in the seed oils of rapeseed, cottonseed and safflower, etc. as mentioned in the Introduction chapter of this thesis.
- 2) PUFA: alpha-linolenate (C18:3) has been substantially increased to 70.9% in soybean seed oil by expressing a bifunctional delta-12 and delta-15 FAD from fungi (Damude *et al.*, 2006).
- 3) Medium-chain FAs: caprylic (C8:0), capric acid (C10:0) and lauric acid (C12:0) have been produced up to 7 mol %, 29 mol % and 63 mol % respectively in rapeseed by expressing different medium chain acyl-ACP thioesterases (Wiberg *et al.*, 2000).
- 4) Acetylenic and epoxidated FAs at levels up to 25% and 15% respectively, have been produced in Arabidopsis seed oil by expressing divergent FAD2-like enzymes (Lee *et al.*, 1998).
- 5) Hydroxy FAs: ricinoleic acid (12-hydroxy C18:1^{Δ9}) has been produced at levels of nearly 30% in Arabidopsis seed oil by co-expressing the castor bean genes encoding a delta-12 hydroxylase (RcFAH12), a PDAT (RcPDAT1A) and a DGAT (RcDGAT2) (Van Erp *et al.*, 2011).
- 6) Cyclopropene FAs have been reported to accumulate up to 35% in the oil of individual T₁ seeds in Arabidopsis, by co-expressing a *Escherichia coli* cyclopropane synthase gene and a gene encoding LPAAT from *Sterculia foetida* (Yu *et al.*, 2014)

The success of genetic engineering of oil crops for certain oil quality relies mainly on: 1) A comprehensive understanding of the biosynthesis of certain FAs and identification of important genes involved in the related metabolic pathways; and 2) establishment of effective and stable delivery systems for transgene modules. In addition, the transformation protocols have been established in many oil crops, such as camelina, safflower and crambe *etc.*, providing abundant platforms for optimizing oil quality (Carlsson *et al.*, 2014).

4 Genetic engineering of crambe for high 22:1 content

4.1 Research strategy and design

The research strategies used in this thesis for increasing 22:1 content in crambe include:

- 1) Increasing the proportion of 22:1 incorporation at the *sn*-2 position of TAG.
- 2) Reducing conversion from 18:1 to 18:2.
- 3) Reducing the 18:1 flow to PC.

Although crambe can naturally accumulate high amounts of 22:1 (up to 60%) in the seed oil, the extremely low activity of endogenous LPAAT enzyme in crambe to incorporate 22:1-CoA at the *sn*-2 position of TAG limits the maximum accumulation of 22:1 to 66% in theory. This is why erucoyl-CoA accounts for 86% of the FAs at *sn*-1+ *sn*-3 positions, while only 8% at the *sn*-2 position are reported to be 22:1-CoA in the seed oil of WT crambe (Li *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, introduction of an LPAAT enzyme from another species that can effectively incorporate 22:1 at the *sn*-2 position seems to be one major way to increase 22:1 content in crambe. Meanwhile, over 20% of the FAs in the TAG of WT crambe are PUFAs (18:2 and 18:3), indicating the potential for increasing the proportion of 22:1-CoA through blocking the conversion of 18:1 to 18:2 and further to 18:3 (Li *et al.*, 2012).

The abovementioned strategies were employed in different papers included in this thesis through essentially genetic transformation using a method described previously (Li *et al.*, 2010; Li *et al.*, 2011). The structure of all the papers included in this thesis is summarized in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Structure and interrelationships between the studies reported in Paper I-V of this thesis. WT, wild type; GM, genetically modified.

In Paper I, transgenic crambe lines harboring three target transgenes were generated, as indicated in Figure 4. These target genes were:

- i) *LdLPAAT* from *Limnanthes douglasii* for incorporation of 22:1-CoA at the *sn*-2 position of TAG;
- ii) *BnFAE1* from *Brassica napus* for promoting the VLCFA biosynthesis to form 22:1;
- iii) *CaFAD2-RNAi* from *C. abyssinica* for reducing the conversion from 18:1 to 18:2, thus increasing the 18:1 pool for the 22:1 synthesis.

Since the GM crambe line with 22:1 content up to 73% obtained in Paper I was transformed with the *nptII* gene as the selective marker, a new selection system for retransformation of this line was required for further increasing the 22:1 content. For this purpose, a hygromycin-based selection system was established in crambe for future retransformation of the GM lines for ultra-high 22:1 content and/or other desirable traits in Paper II. To eliminate the 18:1 flow to PC or to ensure the 18:1 pool for 22:1 synthesis, PC involvement in 22:1 accumulation was investigated in Paper III. In that paper, three candidate genes encoding enzymes LPCAT, PDCT and PDAT were isolated from WT crambe. Several RNAi expression vectors with these genes were transformed into WT crambe and transgenic lines were evaluated.

In Paper IV, comparative biochemical analysis of WT and GM crambe was conducted to elaborate the mechanism of 22:1 accumulation and the distribution of 22:1 during the seed development.

Several questions and speculations about the bottleneck to accumulating even higher 22:1 were raised in Papers III and IV, indicating a need for more comprehensive studies. Therefore, comparative transcriptomic study of crambe was carried out in Paper V using the developing seeds of WT and GM crambe with the focus on the major genes involved in oil biosynthesis.



Figure 4. Simplified diagram of strategies used in Paper I to promote the 22:1 accumulation as trierucoyglycerol

4.2 Major methods

Agrobacterium was used in this thesis for genetic transformation of crambe using hypocotyls as explants and kanamycin selection to generate transgenic lines with the target genes (Papers I and III). In all transformation vectors, the target genes were under the seed-specific napin promoter (fp1). All transgenic lines were analyzed using molecular methods, such as PCR, Southern blot or qRT-PCR, to confirm transgenic events, verifying transgene copy number and analyze gene expression levels (Papers I, II and III). For cloning work, PCR with degenerate primers, rapid amplification of cDNA ends (RACE) and fusion PCR were used to clone the candidate genes and to generate multiple-gene expression cassettes (Paper III). GatewayTM recombinant technique was employed for constructing the RNAi expression vectors (Paper III). The oil composition was analyzed using gas chromatography (GC) in half-seed or whole seeds (without pod) (Paper I, II, III), and in seeds with pods (Paper IV). *In vitro* studies of enzyme activities were carried out using microsomal preparations from developing embryos. *In vivo* [¹⁴C] glycerol labeling was conducted with the developing embryos (Paper IV) and different lipids were separated by thin layer chromatography (TLC) (Papers I and IV). For enzyme activity studies, chemical synthesis, isolation and quantification of ¹⁴C labeled substrates were employed (Paper IV). A transcriptomic approach was used for profiling gene expression and for identifying key or novel genes involved in the oil biosynthesis and RNA sequencing was performed using Illumina sequencing technique (Paper V).

4.3 General results and discussion

In **Paper I**, three different transformation vectors were introduced into crambe. These three vectors were: i) BnFAE1+LdLPAAT; ii) CaFAD2-RNAi; and iii) BnFAE1+LdLPAAT+CaFAD2-RNAi. Stable transgenic lines were recovered from all three vectors. The lines with BnFAE1-LdLPAAT and FAD2-RNAishowed a moderate increase and no increase in 22:1 content, respectively. However, the most significant increase in 22:1 was found in transgenic lines with all three target genes with an average of 71% 22:1 in the seed oil in the T₃ generation.

In **Paper II**, a hygromycin-based selection system was successfully established for future crambe retransformation. Furthermore, the protocols for molecular evaluation of transgenic lines (Southern blot and qRT-PCR analysis) were optimized in this paper. Appropriate sampling time during seed development for gene expression analysis by qRT-PCR was studied concerning the *FAE1* and *FAD2* genes and it was found that the gene expression level was highest at 20 days after flowering. A suitable reference gene for crambe qRT-PCR analysis was also discussed in this paper.

As mentioned earlier, since the PC-related metabolism might contribute to oleic acid and PUFA accumulation in crambe seeds, disruption of the PC pathway-related enzymes LPCAT, PDCT and PDAT may increase the precursor 18:1-CoA, thus further increasing the 22:1 content in GM crambe (Figure 5). To verify the functions of these three enzymes in seed oil biosynthesis in crambe, we first cloned the candidate genes from WT crambe and prepared RNAi expression vectors with these genes either alone or in

combination. These vectors were then transformed into WT crambe to evaluate their functions related to observed FA compositions (Paper III).



Figure 5. Hypothetical strategy for further increasing 22:1 accumulation in GM crambe.

The main results of **Paper III** include: i) The candidate genes of LPCAT, PDCT and PDAT genes with full length coding sequence were cloned from the developing seeds of WT crambe; ii) the most conservative region within different isoforms of the same candidate gene was used to construct the RNAi expression vectors for crambe transformation; iii) all RNAi transgenic lines showed a trend of significantly increased 18:1, especially in the RNAi-LPCAT-PDCT lines. However, the transgenic lines with increased 18:1 level showed no increase in 22:1. This is expected as the carbon chain elongation enzymes were not altered and the gene for effective incorporation of 22:1 at the sn-2 position was not integrated in either of these lines. Both RNAi-LPCAT and RNAi-LPCAT-PDCT even showed a negative impact on 22:1 accumulation, but no decrease in 22:1 was observed in RNAi-PDCT and RNAi-PDAT lines. Any increase in the 18:1 pool without a decrease in 22:1 levels would indicate new potential for a further increase in 22:1 contentl in the ultra-high 22:1 GM line. Based on the results from Papers I and III, it can be concluded that a combination of down-regulation of CaPDCT and CaPDAT together with

expression of the *LdLPAAT* would probably increase 22:1 levels more in crambe than these genes alone. This could be studied in the future.

Moreover, a *RNAi-LPCAT-PDCT-PDAT* expression vector with kanamycin selection was prepared and transformed into WT crambe, but the results were not included in Paper III for two reasons: 1) No stable line was obtained, due to time limitations; and 2) it was difficult to interpret the patterns of phenotype changes regarding FA composition, probably due to interaction of these three genes, leading to a possible compensation mechanism (Wang *et al.*, 2012)

In Paper IV, both in vitro and in vivo studies were conducted to evaluate the activities of some major enzymes involved in seed oil biosynthesis. Microsomal preparations from GM and WT crambe, as well as other plant species, were used in the in vitro study, in which different substrate combinations featuring the enzymatic activities involved in the Kennedy pathway were examined. The in vivo study was conducted with labeling of ¹⁴C]glycerol in WT crambe in comparison to WT rapeseed. Lipid profiling featuring the 22:1 accumulation in TAG, DAG, PC and total oil accumulation during the different seed developmental stages was conducted in both GM and WT crambe. The results confirmed that introduction of LdLPAAT into crambe has indeed facilitated incorporation of 22:1-CoA at the sn-2 position of TAG, as evidenced by its high activity and a significant increase in 22:1 level. Low PC-DAG inter-conversion was observed in both WT and GM crambe, indicating relatively low PDCT activity in crambe compared with Arabidopsis. Lower oil accumulation and slightly delayed plant development of the GM line compared with WT were observed. Moreover, delayed accumulation of 22:1 in seed oil but continuously higher accumulation of 22:1 in DAG in GM crambe than WT was detected at 20 days after flowering (DAF) (Figure 6).

In **Paper V**, a comparative transcriptome study of high 22:1 GM and WT crambe was conducted with the seeds sampled following the time-course of seed development. In order to construct a reference library for this comparison, all types of crambe tissues were used. Thus we have constructed the first *de novo* assembly reference library for crambe. All three target trans-genes reported earlier in Paper I were expressed, as expected. Candidate genes with several gene isoforms isolated in Paper III and expected to be involved in PC metablism were analyzed regarding their expression profiles in both WT and GM crambe. Differential expression of these genes was evident in WT and GM crambe. Different isoforms of the candidate genes encoding DGAT1 and DGAT2 were found in the *de novo* assembly database. The expression of genes encoding putative DGAT1 and DGAT2 in WT and GM crambe is shown in Figure 7. It was assumed that DGAT2 could be the enzyme with high specificity for erucoyl-CoA incorporation into TAG. Some transcription factors

(TFs) related to the TAG biosynthesis and oil accumulation in seed were also found among crambe unigenes. Paper V generated a large quantity of genetic information in crambe and provides a rich data source for further studies of the molecular and metabolic mechanisms underlying the accumulation of 22:1 rich seed oils.



Figure 6. Oil accumulation and fatty acid composition of WT and GM crambe seeds at different days after flowering (DAF). (A) Oil content and chlorophyll content; (B) 22:1 content in total seed oil; (C) 22:1 content in diacylglycerols (DAG). This figure is reproduced with the permission (Guan *et al*, 2014)



Figure 7. Transcript levels (fragments per kilobase of exon per million fragments mapped, FPKM) in (A) wild type (WT) crambe and (B) genetically modified (GM) crambe corresponding to DGAT1 (Acyl-CoA:diacylglycerol acyltransferase, *Arabidopsis thaliana* At2g19450) and DGAT2 (Acyl-CoA:diacylglycerol acyltransferase, *Arabidopsis thaliana* At3g51520) during the seed development defined by days after flowering (DAF). S1(1-5 DAF), S2(8-12 DAF), S3(15-19 DAF), S4 (20-24DAF), S5 (25-29 DAF), S6 (30-34 DAF).

5 Conclusions and future perspectives

Although we were successful to produce a stable GM crambe line with 73% of erucic acid, this line had some undesirable characteristics such as slightly slower seed development and lower oil content than WT (Paper I and IV). It is of prime importance to identify the causes of these problems. Here are some clues about how to solve these problems:

1) In GM crambe, slower oil accumulation than in WT crambe was observed at early stages. A higher amount of erucic acid in DAG in GM than WT and a similar amount in TAG at early stages (20 DAF) indicate deficiency in acylating DAG with 22:1-CoA. This could be due to the lack of a DGAT2 that is probably specific for erucoyl-CoA, as 22:1-CoA has been shown to be dominant (77%) in the acyl-CoA pool at an early stage (12 DAF) (Furmanek et al., 2014). Since an increase in specific activity in DGAT activity for 22:1-CoA, but not for 16:0-CoA and 18:1-CoA, in microsomal preparations of crambe WT seeds in mid development has been reported (Furmanek et al., 2014), it can be speculated that an erucovl-specific DGAT is induced in expression at that developmental stage. Our transcriptome data showed that at this stage the expression of DGAT2 peaked (Paper V), suggesting that DGAT2 might be this erucoyl-specific DGAT. Thus expressing DGAT2 with a promoter that induces expression early in seed development in the GM crambe might alleviate the low oil content and low erucic acid content observed at the early stages of development in these seeds (Paper IV).

2) From mid-stage (27-50 DAF) of oil accumulation, GM crambe accumulates 86 mol % of 22:1 in the oil, compared with 68 mol % of 22:1 in the oil at earlier stages (20-27 DAF) (Paper IV). Accumulating 86 mol% of 22:1 in the mature seeds of GM crambe should be achievable if the bottleneck at the earlier stages can be identified. Oleoyl-PC has been suggested to contribute to the formation of VLCFA in other oil crops of the Brassicaceae

(Bao *et al.*, 1998). Thus some of the precursor (18:1) for elongation might have to pass through PC to be efficiently elongated in crambe. The decrease in 22:1 seen in the lines expressing RNAi-LPCAT seems to support such a speculation (Paper III)

3) Introduction of a WRI1 regulated promoter could facilitate to increase the expression of transgenes (Paper V).

4) With regard to the incorporation of 22:1 to the sn-1, sn-2 and sn-3 position, expression of GPAT, LPAAT and DGAT with higher substrate specificity for 22:1 substrates would be desirable.

Large-scale biological studies and computational biology approaches such as the '-omics' studies have generated huge amounts of genetic information for identifying novel genes and pathways. While these data by themselves cannot answer any questions, they provide valuable background information for targeted biochemical and metabolic studies (Szymanski *et al.*, 2014).

The emerging site-mutagenesis techniques, such as the Clustered Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats (CRISPR)-associated (Cas) system (Jinek *et al.*, 2012), could be applied in the future metabolic engineering of crambe seed oils as an alternative to RNAi in certain cases where seed-specific genes need to be silenced and for functional analysis of complex gene family members.

References

- Ackman, R.G. (1990). Canola fatty acids-an ideal mixture for health, nutrition, and food use. In: *Canola and Rapeseed: Production, Chemistry, Nutrition, and Processing Technology* (Shahidi, F., ed) Springer, pp. 81-98.
- Agrawal, V.P. and Stumpf, P.K. (1985). Elongation systems involved in the biosynthesis of erucic acid from oleic acid in developing *Brassica juncea* seeds. *Lipids*, 20(6):361-366.
- Aitzetmüller, K., Matthäus, B. and Friedrich, H. (2003). A new database for seed oil fatty acids the database SOFA. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 105(2):92-103.
- Andre, C., Haslam, R.P. and Shanklin, J. (2012). Feedback regulation of plastidic acetyl-CoA carboxylase by 18: 1-acyl carrier protein in Brassica napus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(25):10107-10112.
- Andrianov, V., Borisjuk, N., Pogrebnyak, N., Brinker, A., Dixon, J., Spitsin, S., Flynn, J., Matyszczuk, P., Andryszak, K. & Laurelli, M. (2010). Tobacco as a production platform for biofuel: overexpression of Arabidopsis DGAT and LEC2 genes increases accumulation and shifts the composition of lipids in green biomass. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 8(3):277-287.
- Appleby, R.S., Gurr, M.I. and Nichols, B.W. (1974). Studies on Seed-Oil Triglycerides Factors Controlling the Biosynthesis of Fatty Acids and Acyl Lipids in Subcellular Organelles of Maturing Crambe abyssinica Seeds. European Journal of Biochemistry, 48(1):209-216.
- Arondel, V., Lemieux, B., Hwang, I., Gibson, S., Goodman, H.M. and Somerville, C.R. (1992). Map-based cloning of a gene controlling omega-3 fatty acid desaturation in Arabidopsis. *Science*, 258(5086):1353-1355.
- Bao, X., Pollard, M. and Ohlrogge, J. (1998). The Biosynthesis of Erucic Acid in Developing Embryos of *Brassica rapa*. *Plant physiology*, 118(1):183-190.
- Bates, P.D. and Browse, J. (2011). The pathway of triacylglycerol synthesis through phosphatidylcholine in Arabidopsis produces a bottleneck for the accumulation of unusual fatty acids in transgenic seeds. *The Plant Journal*, 68(3):387-399.
- Bates, P.D., Fatihi, A., Snapp, A.R., Carlsson, A.S. and Lu, C. (2012). Acyl Editing and Headgroup Exchange are the Major Mechanisms that Direct Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid Flux into Triacylglycerols. *Plant physiology*, 160(3):1530-1539.
- Bates, P.D., Stymne, S. and Ohlrogge, J. (2013). Biochemical pathways in seed oil synthesis. *Current opinion in plant biology*, 16(3):358-364.

- Baud, S., Feria Bourrellier, A.B., Azzopardi, M., Berger, A., Dechorgnat, J., Daniel-Vedele, F., Lepiniec, L., Miquel, M., Rochat, C. and Hodges, M. (2010). PII is induced by WRINKLED1 and fine-tunes fatty acid composition in seeds of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *The Plant Journal*, 64(2):291-303.
- Beare-Rogers, J., Nera, E. and Heggtveit, H. (1974). Myocardial alteration in rats fed rapeseed oils containing high or low levels of erucic acid. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism*, 17(4): 213-222.
- Blacklock, B.J. and Jaworski, J.G. (2006). Substrate specificity of Arabidopsis 3-ketoacyl-CoA synthases. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications*, 346(2):583-590.
- Bourrellier, A.B.F., Valot, B., Guillot, A., Ambard-Bretteville, F., Vidal, J. and Hodges, M. (2010). Chloroplast acetyl-CoA carboxylase activity is 2-oxoglutarate-regulated by interaction of PII with the biotin carboxyl carrier subunit. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(1):502-507.
- Bouvier-Navé, P., Benveniste, P., Oelkers, P., Sturley, S.L. and Schaller, H. (2000). Expression in yeast and tobacco of plant cDNAs encoding acyl CoA: diacylglycerol acyltransferase. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 267(1):85-96.
- Cahoon, E.B., Marillia, E.F., Stecca, K.L., Hall, S.E., Taylor, D.C. and Kinney, A.J. (2000). Production of fatty acid components of meadowfoam oil in somatic soybean embryos. *Plant physiology*, 124(1):243-252.
- Carlsson, A.S. (2009). Plant oils as feedstock alternatives to petroleum-A short survey of potential oil crop platforms. *Biochimie*, 91(6):665-670.
- Carlsson, A.S., Yilmaz, J.L., Green, A.G., Stymne, S. and Hofvander, P. (2011). Replacing fossil oil with fresh oil-with what and for what? *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 113(7):812-831.
- Carlsson, A.S., Zhu, L.H., Andersson, M. and Hofvander, P. (2014). Platform crops amenable to genetic engineering–a requirement for successful production of bio-industrial oils through genetic engineering. *Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology*, 3(1):58-64.
- Carman, G.M. and Han, G.S. (2006). Roles of phosphatidate phosphatase enzymes in lipid metabolism. *Trends in biochemical sciences*, 31(12):694-699.
- Chapman, K.D. and Ohlrogge, J.B. (2012). Compartmentation of Triacylglycerol Accumulation in Plants. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287(4):2288-2294.
- Chapman, I. (2014). The end of Peak Oil? Why this topic is still relevant despite recent denials. Energy Policy, 64(0):93-101.
- Dahlqvist, A., Ståhl, U., Lenman, M., Banas, A., Lee, M., Sandager, L., Ronne, H. and Stymne, S. (2000). Phospholipid: diacylglycerol acyltransferase: an enzyme that catalyzes the acyl-CoAindependent formation of triacylglycerol in yeast and plants. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 97(12):6487-6492.
- Damude, H.G., Zhang, H., Farrall, L., Ripp, K.G., Tomb, J.-F., Hollerbach, D. and Yadav, N.S. (2006). Identification of Bifunctional Δ12/ω3 Fatty Acid Desaturases for Improving the Ratio of ω3 to ω6 Fatty Acids in Microbes and Plants. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 103(25):9446-9451.
- Durrett, T.P., Benning, C. and Ohlrogge, J. (2008). Plant triacylglycerols as feedstocks for the production of biofuels. *The Plant Journal*, 54(4): 593-607.

- Dyer, J.M., Stymne, S., Green, A.G. and Carlsson, A.S. (2008). High-value oils from plants. *The Plant Journal*, 54(4):640-655.
- Fehr, W., Welke, G., Cianzio, S., Duvick, D. and Hammond, E. (1991). Inheritance of reduced palmitic acid content in seed oil of soybean. *Crop Science*, 31(1):88-89.
- FitzJohn, R.G., Armstrong, T.T., Newstrom-Lloyd, L.E., Wilton, A.D. and Cochrane, M. (2007). Hybridisation within Brassica and allied genera: evaluation of potential for transgene escape. *Euphytica*, 158(1-2):209-230.
- Friedt, W. and Lühs, W. (1998). Recent developments and perspectives of industrial rapeseed breeding. *Lipid / Fett*,100(6):219-226.
- Furmanek, T., Demski, K., Banaś, W., Haslam, R., Napier, J., Stymne, S. and Banaś, A. (2014). The Utilization of the Acyl-CoA and the Involvement PDAT and DGAT in the Biosynthesis of Erucic Acid-Rich Triacylglycerols in Crambe Seed Oil. *Lipids*, 49(4):327-333.
- Gaj, T., Gersbach, C.A. and Barbas III, C.F. (2013). ZFN, TALEN, and CRISPR/Cas-based methods for genome engineering. *Trends in biotechnology*, 31(7):397-405.
- Geleta, M., Stymne, S. and Bryngelsson, T. (2011). Variation and inheritance of oil content and fatty acid composition in niger (*Guizotia abyssinica*). Journal of food composition and analysis, 24(7):995-1003.
- Gidda, S.K., Shockey, J.M., Rothstein, S.J., Dyer, J.M. & Mullen, R.T. (2009). Arabidopsis thaliana GPAT8 and GPAT9 are localized to the ER and possess distinct ER retrieval signals: Functional divergence of the dilysine ER retrieval motif in plant cells. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 47(10):867-879.
- Graef, G., Fehr, W. and Hammond, E. (1985). Inheritance of three stearic acid mutants of soybean. Crop Science, 25(6):1076-1079.
- Guan, R., Lager, I., Li, X., Stymne, S. and Zhu, L.H. (2014). Bottlenecks in erucic acid accumulation in genetically engineered ultrahigh erucic acid *Crambe abyssinica*. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 12(2):193-203.
- Gurr, M.I., Blades, J. and Appleby, R.S. (1972). Studies on seed-oil triglycerides. The composition of *Crambe abyssinica* triglycerides during seed maturation. *European journal of biochemistry*, 29(2):362-368.
- Gurr, M.I., Blades, J., Appleby, R.S., Smith, C.G., Robinson, M.P. and Nichols, B.W. (1974). Studies on Seed-Oil Triglycerides. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 43(2):281-290.
- Haslam, T.M. and Kunst, L. (2013). Extending the story of very-long-chain fatty acid elongation. *Plant Science*, 210: 93-107.
- Haun, W., Coffman, A., Clasen, B.M., Demorest, Z.L., Lowy, A., Ray, E., Retterath, A., Stoddard, T., Juillerat, A. and Cedrone, F. (2014). Improved soybean oil quality by targeted mutagenesis of the fatty acid desaturase 2 gene family. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 12(7):934-940.
- He, X., Turner, C., Chen, G.Q., Lin, J.-T. and McKeon, T.A. (2004). Cloning and characterization of a cDNA encoding diacylglycerol acyltransferase from castor bean. *Lipids*, 39(4):311-318.
- Hlousek-Radojcic, A., Imai, H. and Jaworski, J.G. (1995). Oleoyl-CoA is not an immediate substrate for fatty acid elongation in developing seeds of *Brassica napus*. *The Plant Journal*, 8(6):803-809.

- IEA (2014) Oil Market Report. International Energy Agency. Avaiable from: http://www.iea.org/oilmarketreport/omrpublic/
- Issariyakul, T., Dalai, A.K. and Desai, P. (2011). Evaluating esters derived from mustard oil (Sinapis alba) as potential diesel additives. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 88(3):391-402.
- Jinek, M., Chylinski, K., Fonfara, I., Hauer, M., Doudna, J.A. and Charpentier, E. (2012). A programmable dual-RNA–guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity. *Science*, 337(6096):816-821.
- Johnston, M.L., Luethy, M.H., Miernyk, J.A. and Randall, D.D. (1997). Cloning and molecular analyses of the *Arabidopsis thaliana* plastid pyruvate dehydrogenase subunits. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Bioenergetics*, 1321(3):200-206.
- Katavic, V., Reed, D.W., Taylor, D.C., Giblin, E.M., Barton, D.L., Zou, J., MacKenzie, S.L., Covello, P.S. and Kunst, L. (1995). Alteration of seed fatty acid composition by an ethyl methanesulfonate-induced mutation in *Arabidopsis thaliana* affecting diacylglycerol acyltransferase activity. *Plant physiology*, 108(1):399-409.
- Ke, J., Behal, R.H., Back, S.L., Nikolau, B.J., Wurtele, E.S. and Oliver, D.J. (2000). The role of pyruvate dehydrogenase and acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase in fatty acid synthesis in developing Arabidopsis seeds. *Plant physiology*, 123(2):497-508.
- Kennedy, E.P. (1961) Biosynthesis of complex lipids. Federation proceedings, 20. 934-940
- Kenney, J., Kutcherov, V.A., Bendeliani, N.A. & Alekseev, V.A. (2002). The evolution of multicomponent systems at high pressures: VI. The thermodynamic stability of the hydrogen– carbon system: The genesis of hydrocarbons and the origin of petroleum. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(17):10976-10981.
- Kim, H.U. and Huang, A.H. (2004). Plastid lysophosphatidyl acyltransferase is essential for embryo development in Arabidopsis. *Plant physiology*, 134(3):1206-1216.
- Knowles, P. (1969). Modification of quantity and quality of safflower oil through plant breeding. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 46(3):130-132.
- Knutzon, D.S., Thompson, G.A., Radke, S.E., Johnson, W.B., Knauf, V.C. and Kridl, J.C. (1992). Modification of Brassica seed oil by antisense expression of a stearoyl-acyl carrier protein desaturase gene. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 89(7):2624-2628.
- Knutzon, D.S., Lardizabal, K.D., Nelsen, J.S., Bleibaum, J.L., Davies, H.M. and Metz, J.G. (1995). Cloning of a coconut endosperm cDNA encoding a 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase that accepts medium-chain-length substrates. *Plant physiology*, 109(3):999-1006.
- Knutzon, D.S., Hayes, T.R., Wyrick, A., Xiong, H., Davies, H.M. and Voelker, T.A. (1999). Lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase from coconut endosperm mediates the insertion of laurate at the sn-2 position of triacylglycerols in lauric rapeseed oil and can increase total laurate levels. *Plant physiology*, 120(3):739-746.
- Konishi, T., Shinohara, K., Yamada, K. and Sasaki, Y. (1996). Acetyl-CoA carboxylase in higher plants: most plants other than gramineae have both the prokaryotic and the eukaryotic forms of this enzyme. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 37(2):117-122.
- Lager, I., Yilmaz, J.L., Zhou, X.-R., Jasieniecka, K., Kazachkov, M., Wang, P., Zou, J., Weselake, R., Smith, M.A. and Bayon, S. (2013). Plant acyl-CoA: lysophosphatidylcholine

acyltransferases (LPCATs) have different specificities in their forward and reverse reactions. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 288(52):36902-36914.

- Lardizabal, K.D., Mai, J.T., Wagner, N.W., Wyrick, A., Voelker, T. and Hawkins, D.J. (2001). DGAT2 is a new diacylglycerol acyltransferase gene family Purification, cloning, and expression in insect cells of two polypeptides from Mortierella ramanniana with diacylglycerol acyltransferase activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(42):38862-38869.
- Lazzeri, L., Leoni, O., Conte, L.S. and Palmieri, S. (1994). Some technological characteristics and potential uses of *Crambe abyssinica* products. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 3(1):103-112.
- Lazzeri, L., De Mattei, F., Bucelli, F. and Palmieri, S. (1997). Crambe oil-a potential new hydraulic oil and quenchant. *Industrial Lubrication and Tribology*, 49(2):71-77.
- Lee, M., Lenman, M., Banaś, A., Bafor, M., Singh, S., Schweizer, M., Nilsson, R., Liljenberg, C., Dahlqvist, A., Gummeson, P.-O., Sjödahl, S., Green, A. and Stymne, S. (1998). Identification of Non-Heme Diiron Proteins That Catalyze Triple Bond and Epoxy Group Formation. *Science*, 280(5365):915-918.
- Leonard, E.C. (1993). High-erucic vegetable oils. Industrial Crops and Products, 1(2):119-123.
- Leppik, E.E. and White, G.A. (1975). Preliminary assessment of Crambe germplasm resources. *Euphytica*, 24(3):681-689.
- Li, X., Ahlman, A., Yan, X., Lindgren, H. and Zhu, L.-H. (2010). Genetic transformation of the oilseed crop *Crambe abyssinica*. *Plant Cell, Tissue and Organ Culture (PCTOC)*, 100(2):149-156.
- Li, X., Ahlman, A., Lindgren, H. and Zhu, L.H. (2011). Highly efficient in vitro regeneration of the industrial oilseed crop *Crambe abyssinica*. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 33(1):170-175.
- Li, X., van Loo, E.N., Gruber, J., Fan, J., Guan, R., Frentzen, M., Stymne, S. and Zhu, L.H. (2012). Development of ultra-high erucic acid oil in the industrial oil crop *Crambe abyssinica*. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 10(7):862-870.
- Li, X., Fan, J., Gruber, J., Guan, R., Frentzen, M. and Zhu, L.H. (2013). Efficient selection and evaluation of transgenic lines of *Crambe abyssinica*. *Plant Biotechnology*, 4:162. DOI:10.3389/fpls.2013.00162
- Li-Beisson, Y., Shorrosh, B., Beisson, F., Andersson, M.X., Arondel, V., Bates, P.D., Baud, S., Bird, D., Debono, A., Durrett, T.P., Franke, R.B., Graham, I.A., Katayama, K., Kelly, A.A., Larson, T., Markham, J.E., Miquel, M., Molina, I., Nishida, I., Rowland, O., Samuels, L., Schmid, K.M., Wada, H., Welti, R., Xu, C., Zallot, R. and Ohlrogge, J. (2013) Acyl-lipid metabolism. *Arabidopsis Book*, 11, e0161. DOI:10.1199/tab.0161
- Liu, Q., Singh, S. and Green, A. (2002). High-oleic and high-stearic cottonseed oils: nutritionally improved cooking oils developed using gene silencing. *Journal of the American College of Nutrition*, 21(3):205-211.
- Lu, C., Xin, Z., Ren, Z. and Miquel, M. (2009). An enzyme regulating triacylglycerol composition is encoded by the ROD1 gene of Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 106(44):18837-18842.
- Löhden, I. and Frentzen, M. (1992). Triacylglycerol biosynthesis in developing seeds of *Tropaeolum majus* L. and *Limnanthes douglasii* R. Br. *Planta*, 188(2):215-224.

- Marchive, C., Nikovics, K., To, A., Lepiniec, L. & Baud, S. (2014). Transcriptional regulation of fatty acid production in higher plants: Molecular bases and biotechnological outcomes. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 116(10):1332-1343.
- Mikolajczak, K., Miwa, T., Earle, F., Wolff, I. and Jones, Q. (1961). Search for new industrial oils. V. Oils of Cruciferae. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 38(12):678-681.
- Millar, A.A. and Kunst, L. (1997). Very-long-chain fatty acid biosynthesis is controlled through the expression and specificity of the condensing enzyme. *The Plant Journal*, 12(1):121-131.
- Nath, U.K., Wilmer, J.A., Wallington, E.J., Becker, H.C. and Möllers, C. (2009). Increasing erucic acid content through combination of endogenous low polyunsaturated fatty acids alleles with Ld-LPAAT+ Bn-fae1 transgenes in rapeseed (Brassica napus L.). Theoretical and applied genetics, 118(4):765-773.
- Nikolau, B.J., Ohlrogge, J.B. and Wurtele, E.S. (2003). Plant biotin-containing carboxylases. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 414(2):211-222.
- Ohlrogge, J.B. and Jaworski, J.G. (1997). Regulation of fatty acid synthesis. Annual review of plant biology, 48(1):109-136.
- Okuley, J., Lightner, J., Feldmann, K., Yadav, N. and Lark, E. (1994). Arabidopsis FAD2 gene encodes the enzyme that is essential for polyunsaturated lipid synthesis. *The Plant Cell Online*, 6(1):147-158.
- Oliver, D.J., Nikolau, B.J. and Wurtele, E.S. (2009). Acetyl-CoA—Life at the metabolic nexus. *Plant Science*, 176(5):597-601.
- Oplinger E, Oelke E, Kaminski A, Putnam D, Teynor D, Doll J, Kelling K, Durgan B, Noetzel D (1991) *Crambe*. Alternative field crops manual. University of Wisconsin-Extension, Madison. Available from: http://www.hort.purdue.edu/newcrop/AFCM/crambe.html.
- Osorio, J., Fernández-Martínez, J., Mancha, M. and Garcés, R. (1995). Mutant sunflowers with high concentration of saturated fatty acids in the oil. *Crop Science*, 35(3):739-742.
- Piazza, G.J. and Foglia, T.A. (2001). Rapeseed oil for oleochemical usage. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 103(7):450-454.
- Pollard, M.R. and Stumpf, P.K. (1980). Long Chain (C20 and C22) Fatty Acid Biosynthesis in Developing Seeds of *Tropaeolum majus* AN IN VIVO STUDY. *Plant physiology*, 66(4):641-648.
- Pérez-Vich, B., Fernandez-Martinez, J., Grondona, M., Knapp, S. & Berry, S. (2002). Stearoyl-ACP and oleoyl-PC desaturase genes cosegregate with quantitative trait loci underlying high stearic and high oleic acid mutant phenotypes in sunflower. *Theoretical and applied genetics*, 104(2-3):338-349.
- REN 21 (2014). Renewable energy policy network for the 21st century, Global Status Report 2014. Available from: http://www.ren21.net/REN21Activities/GlobalStatusReport.aspx.
- Rizzo, W.B., Leshner, R., Odone, A., Dammann, A., Craft, D., Jensen, M., Jennings, S., Davis, S., Jaitly, R. and Sgro, J. (1989). Dietary erucic acid therapy for X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy. *Neurology*, 39(11):1415-1415.
- Routaboul, J.M., Benning, C., Bechtold, N., Caboche, M. and Lepiniec, L. (1999). The TAG1 locus of Arabidopsis encodes for a diacylglycerol acyltransferase. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 37(11):831-840.

- Sasaki, Y., Konishi, T. and Nagano, Y. (1995). The compartmentation of acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase in plants. *Plant physiology*, 108(2):445-449.
- Schwender, J., Goffman, F., Ohlrogge, J.B. and Shachar-Hill, Y. (2004). Rubisco without the Calvin cycle improves the carbon efficiency of developing green seeds. *Nature*, 432(7018):779-782.
- Shen, B., Allen, W.B., Zheng, P., Li, C., Glassman, K., Ranch, J., Nubel, D. & Tarczynski, M.C. (2010). Expression of ZmLEC1 and ZmWRI1 increases seed oil production in maize. *Plant physiology*, 153(3):980-987.
- Shockey, J.M., Gidda, S.K., Chapital, D.C., Kuan, J.C., Dhanoa, P.K., Bland, J.M., Rothstein, S.J., Mullen, R.T. and Dyer, J.M. (2006). Tung tree DGAT1 and DGAT2 have non-redundant functions in triacylglycerol biosynthesis and are localized to different subdomains of the endoplasmic reticulum. *The Plant Cell Online*, 18(9):2294-2313.
- Stoutjesdijk, P., Hurlestone, C., Singh, S. and Green, A. (2000). High-oleic acid Australian Brassica napus and B. juncea varieties produced by co-suppression of endogenous D12desaturases. *Biochemical Society Transactions*, 28(6):938-940.
- Stymne, S. and Appelqvist, L.Å. (1978). The Biosynthesis of Linoleate from Oleoyl-CoA via Oleoyl-Phosphatidylcholine in Microsomes of Developing Safflower Seeds. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 90(2):223-229.
- Stymne, S. and Stobart, A.K. (1984). Evidence for the reversibility of the acyl-CoA: lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase in microsomal preparations from developing safflower (*Carthamus tinctorius* L.) cotyledons and rat liver. *Biochemical Journal*, 223:305-314.
- Szymanski, J., Brotman, Y., Willmitzer, L. and Cuadros-Inostroza, A. (2014). Linking Gene Expression and Membrane Lipid Composition of Arabidopsis. *The Plant Cell Online*, 26(3):915-928.
- Töpfer, R., Martini, N. and Schell, J. (1995). Modification of plant lipid synthesis. Science, 268(5211):681-686.
- USDA (2014) USDA, Foreign Agricultural Service, Oilseeds: World Markets and Trade. Available from: http://usda.mannlib.cornell.edu/usda/fas/oilseed-trade//2010s/2014/oilseed-trade-08-12-2014.pdf
- Van Erp, H., Bates, P.D., Burgal, J. and Shockey, J. (2011). Castor phospholipid: diacylglycerol acyltransferase facilitates efficient metabolism of hydroxy fatty acids in transgenic Arabidopsis. *Plant physiology*, 155(2):683-693.
- Vanhercke, T., Wood, C.C., Stymne, S., Singh, S.P. and Green, A.G. (2013). Metabolic engineering of plant oils and waxes for use as industrial feedstocks. *Plant Biotechnology Journal*, 11(2):197-210.
- Vidic, R., Brantley, S., Vandenbossche, J., Yoxtheimer, D. and Abad, J. (2013). Impact of shale gas development on regional water quality. *Science*, 340(6134):1235009.
- Wang, Y., Sonntag, K. and Rudloff, E. (2003). Development of rapeseed with high erucic acid content by asymmetric somatic hybridization between *Brassica napus* and *Crambe abyssinica*. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics*, 106(7):1147-1155.

- Wang, Y., Snowdon, R., Rudloff, E., Wehling, P., Friedt, W. and Sonntag, K. (2004). Cytogenetic characterization and fae1 gene variation in progenies from asymmetric somatic hybrids between *Brassica napus* and *Crambe abyssinica. Genome*, 47(4):724-731.
- Wang, L., Shen, W., Kazachkov, M., Chen, G., Chen, Q., Carlsson, A.S., Stymne, S., Weselake, R.J. and Zou, J. (2012). Metabolic interactions between the Lands cycle and the Kennedy pathway of glycerolipid synthesis in Arabidopsis developing seeds. *The Plant Cell Online*, 24(11):4652-4669.
- Warwick, S.I. and Gugel, R.K. (2003). Genetic variation in the Crambe abyssinica-C. hispanica-C. glabrata complex. *Genetic Resources and Crop Evolution*, 50(3):291-305.
- Wiberg, E., Edwards, P., Byrne, J., Stymne, S. and Dehesh, K. (2000). The distribution of caprylate, caprate and laurate in lipids from developing and mature seeds of transgenic *Brassica napus* L. *Planta*, 212(1):33-40.
- Yu, X.H., Prakash, R.R., Sweet, M. and Shanklin, J. (2014). Coexpressing Escherichia coli Cyclopropane Synthase with Sterculia foetida Lysophosphatidic Acid Acyltransferase Enhances Cyclopropane Fatty Acid Accumulation. *Plant physiology*, 164(1):455-465.
- Zhang, M., Fan, J., Taylor, D.C. and Ohlrogge, J.B. (2009). DGAT1 and PDAT1 acyltransferases have overlapping functions in Arabidopsis triacylglycerol biosynthesis and are essential for normal pollen and seed development. *The Plant Cell on line*, 21(12):3885-3901.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank all the supervisors during my PhD study:

My main supervisor *Li-Hua Zhu* for offering me the opportunity to start the voyage in Alnarp, for being a diligent, intellectual and passionate role model in research and life, caring and helping me whenever I have difficulties. I am always grateful for your constant incentive and efforts to make me a better me.

My co-supervisor *Sten Stymne* for leading me to the wonderland of lipid biochemistry, for all the efforts to transfer knowledge, for guiding me to go through the toughest time of writing. Working with you is such a fruitful experience. You "raise me up to more than I can be".

My co-supervisor *Xue-Yuan Li* for the great contribution in the genetic engineering of crambe, which is essential to this thesis. Your extensive knowledge of crops, outstanding lab skills, intrepid and dedicated attitude to the research inspires me all the time.

My co-supervisor *Per Hofvander* for being ready to help and discuss whenever I have questions regarding molecular biology and transcriptomic studies. It is always inspiring to talk with you about the exciting things in science and technology.

To colleagues and people who directly contributed to the thesis:

Ida Lager for helping me prepare microsomes, set up enzyme assay and all the other little things in the lab. For being such a sweet friend in my life.

Danni Wang and *Jing Fan* for always accompanying me in the lab during the time we worked together, being supportive and considerate friends.

Xue-Rong Zhou for valuable suggestions about gene cloning and vector construction. For sharing the personal experience as a friend.

The bioinformaticians from PlantLink. *Sandeep Kumar Kushwaha*, *Benjamin Almeida*, *Estelle Wera* for doing a great job on processing transcriptome data.

Special thanks to *Axel Thieffry* for sharing the experience of working with RNA-seq and CLC genomicworkbench; *Jan-Eric Englund* for the statistical analysis methods I learned from your course and applied in this thesis; *Göran Birgersson* for all the things I learned from your GC-MS course.

To *Helen Lindgren* and *Annelie Ahlman* for being the experts of troubleshooting and keeping the lab organized and clean, taking care of me as well as my plants in the greenhouse and biotron.

To *Knut Wålstedt* and *Camilla Stjärnäng* for helping fill those complicated financial reports. *Helena Persson Hovmalm*, *Erland Liljeroth*, *Cecilia Alsved* for helping me with all the administrative procedures about PhD education.

The European Commission FP7 project ICON, the Swedish research Council FORMAS and Vinnova, the research school TC4F and the Royal Physiographic Society in Lund are gratefully acknowledged for providing the financial support for the projects in this thesis. The SLU fund for internationalization of postgraduate studies (FUR) is thanked for twice granting me fundings to attend the International Symposium of Plant Lipids (ISPL) (2012 and 2014).

To all the people I have worked with in the biotechnology group at Alnarp, your support and friendship made my staying here unforgettable.

To all the people working in the Horticum, Alnarp in the past four years, all your greetings, casual talks during lunch time and laughter in the corridors just made my days bright and warm.

Special thanks to the current "July Office": *Bill Newson, Helle Turesson, Bartosz Glab* for keeping the office a very pleasant place to be.

Leonardo Crespo and *Johannes Albertsson* for being the helpful friends, sharing the experience of writing up the thesis.

Dharani Dhar Burra and *Per Mühlenbock* for being the funny friends, for promoting their names to be shown here by food.

Fredrik Reslow and *Jerker Niss* for being the cool friends, but still trying to be friendly to geeks.

Tatiana Kuznetsova, Nadezda Zoteyeva and *Rosbella Jemurgor* for being the warm friends, for enjoying the long walking and talking with me.

Special thanks to the deep friendship from *Ann-Sofie Fält* and her family for regarding me as almost one of the members.

To all my international friends in the guest house of Elevenborgsvägen 1, Alnarp in the past four years, for the good times together.

To all my Chinese friends in Alnarp in the past four years, for sharing the bitterness and happiness in life as well as the Chinese food.

To the people from Lund University inspired me:

Baojian Ding for sharing experience in molecular working; *Allan Rasmusson* for the discussion about qRT-PCR technique; *Britta Collberg* for appreciating my manuscript in the popular science writing course and encouraging me to keep writing.

To people I met in Gdansk, especially *Antoni Banas*'s group for sharing experience in working with crambe. To people I met at 20th and 21st ISPL, especially *Ana Alonso* and *Peter Denolf* for appreciating our work, *Sofia Marmon, Gavin Chen, Qiang Li, Xue Pan* and *Kochi Sugimoto* for friendship and sharing your experience as young researchers.

Special thanks to my main supervisor for my master study in China:

Xiu-Xin Deng, for being a genuine educator, recommending me to come to Sweden, for always encouraging me to try whenever there was an opportunity to go study abroad. For telling me "the meaning of postgraduate study is about establishing the self-confidence to solve problems".

Thanks to my cousins who share their experience of PhD study overseas and all the other relatives who have sent me their greetings and best wishes.

To some of my friends outside the academia and outside Sweden: *Ethan*, for the continuous cheerful communication in the past four years (without whom this thesis could have been finished earlier); *G.M.* (a real person) for helping reshape my sleeping pattern, transforming me into a (pseudo) early-bird in the past few weeks; *Neal*, for booking the flight to attend my dissertation party even before I finish the thesis in the belief that I can make it.

To my parents *Xin-An Guan* and *Yong-Lan Wang*, for all the love, support, understanding and encouragement. For being open-minded and democratic, respecting every big decision I have made. 爸爸妈妈,你们真棒! 我爱你们! (Mom and Dad, you are awesome! I love you!)